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Minutes of Town Council Meeting
September 11, 2018
Glasgow Public Library
Council Members Present:  Sonny Williams, Andy Ryan, Mike Turner, Andrea Bradley, Greg Hartbarger, Monica Dock
Also Present:  Mayor Ruby Clark, Sr. Admin. Asst. Jane Higginbotham, Interim Town Manager Jon Ellestad, Town Attorney Tom Simons, Town Treasurer Steven Drasye, Chief Angel Poole
Guests Present:  Chris Flint, Lisa Rogers, Alvin Sensabaugh, Lisa Perry with the News-Gazette
The Pledge of Allegiance and a brief prayer were led by Mayor Ruby Clark.  

Mayor Ruby Clark called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.  
Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Greg Hartbarger to hire Jon Ellestad as Interim Town Manager.

Voice Vote as follows:
S. Williams – Yes 

A. Ryan – Yes 


M. Turner – Yes 

A. Bradley – Yes

G. Hartbarger –Yes 
 

M. Dock – Yes

Motion Carried with unanimous voice vote.

Mayor Ruby Clark introduced Mr. Ellestad to the public.

Public Comment:
A. Billie Wells.  Mr. Wells was not present.
B. Alvin Sensabaugh.  Mr. Sensabaugh stated he was not on the agenda to speak but was here regarding the vehicle he spoke to Town Council about last month.  Mr. Sensabaugh stated he has been taking care of property for a lady who moved.  Mr. Sensabaugh stated her vehicle was towed illegally for being an inoperable vehicle.  Mr. Sensabaugh stated according to Chapter 10 in the Town Code a notice has to be mailed giving the owner of the vehicle sixty (60) days to bring the vehicle into compliance.  Mr. Sensabaugh stated there was one (1) notice posted to the door of the residence.  Mr. Sensabaugh stated a member of Town Council has a lot of inoperable vehicles on his property and none of those have been towed.  Mr. Sensabaugh stated the Council member stated he is exempt because he is a business.  Mr. Sensabaugh stated the Town Code states a business is only exempt if it is an automobile dealer, or a salvage or scrap dealer, and the Council member does not deal in any of those businesses.  Mayor Ruby Clark asked Mr. Sensabaugh if he lives in Glasgow.  Mr. Sensabaugh stated he does not, but he has bought property in Glasgow.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad asked Mr. Sensabaugh if he could have his contact information.  Mr. Sensabaugh gave his phone number as 540-460-9670, and stated his address is 2034 Wert Faulkner Highway.  

Review of Minutes:

Motion by Mike Turner and Seconded by Sonny Williams to approve the minutes for Regular Council Meeting August 14, 2018 and Council Workshop September 4, 2018.
Carried unanimous voice vote.

Consideration of Bills:

Treasurer Steven Drasye stated there were no bills that met the requirement of $500 or over per State Code except utilities.
Town Manager Report:
Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated he was notified by Central Shenandoah Planning District Commission (CSPDC) that Virginia Department of Transportation (VDOT) left out a section of the walkway on our multi-purpose trail grant and it is unfunded.  Town Manager Ellestad stated it can be covered in the Highway Safety Grant but the Town needs to do a Resolution as soon as possible.  
Motion by Andrea Bradley and Seconded by Mike Turner to adopt the Highway Safety Improvement Program (HSIP) Project Endorsement Resolution to establish a project for the construction of Phase 2A of the Glasgow Multi-Use Trail.

Voice Vote as follows:
S. Williams – Yes 

A. Ryan – Yes 


M. Turner – Yes 

A. Bradley – Yes

G. Hartbarger –Yes 
 

M. Dock – Yes

Motion Carried with unanimous voice vote.

Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated to Town Council he would like to hold a short Executive Session after the regular Council meeting to discuss personnel.

Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated the Town has been preparing for Hurricane Florence.  Town Manager Ellestad stated Chris Flint has been working diligently cleaning culverts and getting all town equipment ready.  Town Manager Ellestad stated Jeff Rankin will be back from his class in Virginia Beach tomorrow to deal with the wells and the WWTP.  Town Manager Ellestad stated he, Chris Flint, Chief Poole, and Mayor Clark will be meeting with the Glasgow Fire Department and the Glasgow Rescue Squad tomorrow morning to go over plans.  Town Manager Ellestad stated he attended a meeting today at the 9-1-1 Emergency Center regarding planning for Hurricane Florence.  Town Manager Ellestad stated a shelter will be set up at the Natural Bridge Hotel and it will be open for the next two (2) days.  Town Manager Ellestad stated he would like to do a short flyer tomorrow with basic information for every home in the Town of Glasgow.
Police Report:
Chief Angel Poole stated for the month of August 2018 she had twenty-eight (28) 

calls for service, 691 miles, twenty-two (22) citizen assists, one (1) traffic summons/parking tickets, nine (9) business checks, worked the Music in the Park September 1, 2018.  
Chief Poole stated she worked on inoperable vehicles and everyone complied.  Chief Poole stated she is still chasing buzzards.  Chief Poole stated she would like to thank everyone who helped with the Music in the Park, especially Town staff.  Chief Poole stated there were many hours tied up in mowing, putting fencing up and taking it down, gathering all the supplies, etc.  Chief Poole stated even though the turnout was very low because of rain we still made $1,134.00.    
Treasurer Report:
Town Treasurer Steven Drasye gave Council members a copy of the Revenue and Expense Report for the period ending August 31, 2018. Treasurer Drasye reported the General Fund expenditures exceeded revenues by $31,630.00, Water Fund expenditures exceeded revenues by $54,948.00 and Sewer Fund revenues were $13,611.00 higher than expenditures.  The report included the balance of the Towns checking and savings accounts as of August 31, 2018. Treasurer Drasye reported the Town had $471,591.00 in checking and savings accounts as of August 31, 2018.

Committee/Commission Reports:
A.  Parks and Recreation Committee.  Mrs. Lisa Rogers stated the Fire Department held their car show on September 1, 2018, then the storm hit for the Music in the Park.  Mrs. Rogers stated turn-out was good considering the weather and $1,134.00 was made.  Mrs. Rogers thanked everyone who helped and stated she hopes the Town will do the event again next year.    
Old Business:

A. Tabled Authorization to Survey Town Lot at End of 10th Street and Virginia Street.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated he has not been able to find any quotes from past Town Manager Bill Rolfe and wants to table this item.
Tabled to October 9, 2018 Town Council Meeting.

B. Grass Mowing Ordinance.  Town Attorney Tom Simons stated in the Code of Virginia 18.2-324 Throwing or depositing certain substances upon highway; removal of such substances, it states if anything is put in the road making it unsafe, Chief Poole can give a summons, which is a Class 1 misdemeanor.  Town Attorney Simons stated when anyone sees grass covering the roads to contact Chief Poole.  
C. Town Sgt. Title Changed in Town Charter.  Town Attorney Tom Simons stated the Department of Criminal Justice System (DCJS) has already changed Sgt. Poole’s title to Chief Poole.  Town Attorney Simons stated he just needs to get our Representative to take the change to the General Assembly to amend Section 4 of the Charter to Chief of Police, which needs to be done by the beginning of December.  
D. Quotes for Tearing Down Abandoned Property at 709 8th Street.
Tabled  to October 9, 2018 Town Council Meeting.
E. Sewer Rehab Project Update.  Public Works Chris Flint stated the pipe bursting has begun.  Mr. Flint stated 700 feet of 8” pipe has been put in in the flood area next to the main well.  Mr. Flint stated 9,200 feet of CIPP lining has been installed.  Mr. Flint stated three (3) man holes have been installed and twenty-six (26) laterals have been replaced to the property lines.  Mr. Flint stated 275 feet of new pipe has been laid and point repairs have been done.  Mr. Flint stated the Town is using the inmate workforce crew from the Rockbridge Regional Jail to clean ditches, weedeat, etc.  Mr. Flint stated it costs the Town $2.50/hour per inmate from 7:00 AM pick-up to 4:00 PM return.  Mr. Flint stated the contractors will be pulling their heavy equipment out of Glasgow Wednesday night in preparation for Hurricane Florence.  

F. Multi-Purpose Trail Update/Bids for Cutting Trees.  Public Works Chris Flint stated Dominion Energy Virginia will be moving the pole at the intersection of Blue Ridge Road and Rt. 130 as the multi-purpose trail will be coming through there.  Mr. Flint stated the pole will be moved across the street but Dominion has told the Town they will have to pay to have the trees cut before they can place the new pole.  Mr. Flint stated he left messages with three (3) contractors but only one (1) returned his call with a quote.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad asked Town Council if the trees have to be removed before the October 9, 2018 Council meeting, can he get Town Council’s authorization for $1,000.00 or less to have four (4) trees removed.  Council gave their authorization to move forward. 
New Business:
A. VA Bandits Benefit Softball Tournament Request for Fee Waiver.  

Motion by Mike Turner and Seconded by Andrea Bradley to waive the $100.00 tournament fee for VA Bandits for a benefit softball tournament for Paul Thompson, an employee with Rockbridge Area Recreation Organization (RARO), who has cancer.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

B. Old Glasgow Fire Department for Sale.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated Sheri McGhee purchased the old Glasgow Fire Department on Powhatan Street, (which is attached to the Town Shop), in 2012.  Town Manager Ellestad stated Ms. McGhee sent an email stating the property is for sale.  Town Manager Ellestad stated in the email she says she owns the lot (lot 32, block 119) the Town has its equipment sitting on, but she does not.  Councilor Greg Hartbarger stated Ms. McGhee does not hold a deed for lot 32, block 119.  Town Manager Ellestad asked Town Council if they are interested in the building.  Councilor Monica Dock asked Public Works Chris Flint if there is any use for the building.  Mr. Flint stated the Town could use if for storage.  Councilors Sonny Williams and Monica Dock stated Council should at least look at the building and negotiate a price.  Town Manager Ellestad stated he will contact Ms. McGhee about Town Council going to look at it and have that information at the October 9, 2018 Council meeting. 
C. Request for Hill Studios to Find Grant Money for Old Carnival Grounds for Multi-Purpose Pavilion/Ball Fields.  Chief Angel Poole stated she has talked to Mr. Locher about building a multi-purpose pavilion and ball fields at the old carnival grounds.  Chief Poole stated Mr. Locher is open to the idea.  Chief Poole stated the three (3) buildings used for the carnivals are still there and each one is wired with 200 AMPS.  Mrs. Lisa Rogers stated the current ballfield brings a lot of people into Glasgow and money to the local businesses.  Mrs. Rogers stated Glasgow is in the middle of Richmond and Salem, where a lot of ball tournaments are held and these tournaments bring in a lot of money.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated he would like to have a detailed outline and more information about what the Town would like to do.  Councilor Greg Hartbarger stated he would like to know how many teams there are.  Mrs. Rogers stated during the regular softball season there are around 5-6 teams locally.  Mrs. Rogers stated when they have tournaments there are around twenty (20) teams.  Mrs. Rogers stated if there were several more ball fields in Glasgow, the number of teams and people in Town would increase significantly.  Town Manager Ellestad stated he would like to work together with Town Council and get more information together, then contact Hill Studios to come to a Council meeting in the next month or so to find out what they can do for Glasgow.
D. Request for Money in Budget for 2019 for Parks and Recreation Committee.  Chief Angel Poole stated if the Town wants to continue to have a Music in the Park event every year the Parks and Recreation Committee will need a budget.  Chief Poole stated people want it to be free, but to have a big name band that will draw people, there has to be a budget.  Chief Poole stated a big name band is $5,000 - $6,000, and a tent to cover the field from bad weather is about $3,500.  Councilor Greg Hartbarger asked Chief Poole if Council can give her an answer at the October 9, 2018 Council meeting.  Chief Poole stated she will call some bands and get a price to give Council at the October 9, 2018 Council meeting.

E. Request to Book Band for Music in the Park for 2019.  

Tabled to October 9, 2018 Town Council Meeting. 

F. Request Approval Building Permit Endorsement for T-Mobile.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated T-Mobile wants to add antennas on the existing cell tower inside the existing compound.  Town Manager Ellestad stated T-Mobile has to have an approved building permit endorsement from the Town of Glasgow to take to Rockbridge County.  Town Manager Ellestad stated this request came through before the Town had a new Town Manager.  Town Manager Ellestad stated the request meets the zoning code and he can sign off on it as Zoning Administrator. 
Mayor Clark excused the public at 7:40 PM for Town Council to enter Executive Session.  

Motion by Sonny Williams and Seconded by Andy Ryan for Glasgow Town Council to convene in executive session under the Virginia Freedom of Information Act in order to discuss personnel matters.

Voice Vote as follows:
S. Williams – Yes 

A. Ryan – Yes
 


M. Turner – Yes 

A. Bradley – Yes

G. Hartbarger –Yes 
 

M. Dock – Yes
Motion Carried with unanimous voice vote.

Whereas, the Town of Glasgow Town Council has convened an executive meeting on this date pursuant to an affirmative recorded vote and in accordance with the provisioins of the Virginia Freedom of Information Act;

and

Whereas Section 2.2-3711 of the Code of Virginia requires a certification by the Town of Glasgow Town Council that such executive meeting was conducted in conformity with Virginia law;

Now, therefore be it resolved that the Town of Glasgow Town Council hereby certifies that to the best of each member’s knowledge (i) only public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting requirement by Virginia were discussed in the executive meeting to which this certification resolution applies and (ii) only such public business matters as were identified in the motion convening the executive meeting were heard, discussed, or considered by the Town of Glasgow Town Council.

Motion by Andy Ryan and Seconded by Sonny Williams to be adjourned and the Glasgow Town Council reconvene in open session.

Voice Vote as follows:
S. Williams – Yes 

A. Ryan – Yes
 

M. Turner – Yes 

A. Bradley – Yes

G. Hartbarger – Yes

M. Dock – Yes
Motion Carried with unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Andy Ryan and Seconded by Sonny Williams that to the best of my knowledge (i) only public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting requirements under Section 2.2-3711 (A) of the Code of Virginia, 1950, as amended, and (ii) only such public business matters as were identified in the motion by which the closed meeting was convened were heard, discussed or considered in the meeting.

Voice Vote as follows:
S. Williams – Yes 

A. Ryan – Yes 


M. Turner – Yes 

A. Bradley – Yes

G. Hartbarger – Yes
 

M. Dock – Yes
Motion Carried with unanimous voice vote.

Town Attorney Tom Simons stated according to Glasgow’s Town Code, during a state of emergency the Mayor can proclaim a civil emergency.  Town Attorney Simons stated the Town Manager can do this if the Mayor is absent or incapacitated.  Town Manager Jon Ellestad stated the Mayor acts as Emergency Services Director unless the Mayor appoints someone, usually the Town Manager.  Councilor Monica Dock stated the Community Center has cots and a generator.  Councilor Dock stated the Red Cross designated the Community Center as a Heating and Cooling Center.  Councilor Dock stated anyone can contact her if the Center needs to be utilized.
With no further business, Mayor Ruby Clark adjourned the meeting at 7:55 PM.

___________________________________

______________________________
Mayor






Clerk
